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The Honorable David Dewhurst
Lieutenant Governor

State of Texas

Capitol Building, Room 2E.13
Austin, Texas 78701

Dear Governor Dewhurst:

The Senate Finance Committee respectfully submits this report regarding the
Committee's Interim Charge #9: Determine the number of commercial and consumer
transactions, including wire transfers, that occur in Texas. Determine the amount of
monies that are sent internationally from Texas. Study the feasibility of creating a pilot
program in Harris County that captures a percentage of revenues from such transactions,
and request an Opinion for the Attorney General's Office to pursue these revenues as a
potential source for health care funding.

We thank you for providing us the opportunity to address these important issues.

Respectfully submitted,

Senator Stephen ngen, Chair Senator Judith Zaffirini, Vice-Chair
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December 22, 2006

Senator Steve Ogden, Chair
Senate Finance Committee
Texas Legislature

Austin, Texas 78711

Dear Chair Ogden:

Thank you for your leadership as Chair of the Senate Finance Committee. It is my
privilege to serve with you, and I appreciate the opportunity to share my perspective
about the interim report to the 80th Legislature regarding wire transfers. Although the
final draft does not make any specific recommendations, I cannot sign it and submit this
letter to record some of my abiding concerns.

As I mentioned at our October 10, 2006, hearings, I believe strongly that any attempt to
tax wire transfers would be challenged in the courts under the constitutional provision
regulating interstate and international commerce. What's more, several of my constituents
voiced concerns about how this tax would affect banks based in Texas. We agree that
persons simply would move their accounts to banks outside the state to avoid paying this
tax and that larger banks with presences in other states easily could avoid charging it.
This would place Texas banks at a disadvantage.

Of greater concern is the issue that this tax would target mainly one minority and
economic group. Although applied to all out-of-country transfers, the majority of those
paying it would be low-income Mexicans.

I'look forward to continuing working with you and other members of the committee
when we convene on January 9.

May God bless you.

Very truly yours,

Judith Zaffirini

Qapitol Office: 0. Box 12068 ® Austin, Texas 78711 512/463-0121 ® Hax 512/475-3738  Bial 711 Hor Relay Calls
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North Bistrict @ffice: 12702 Toepperfoein Road #214 © San Antonio, Texas 78233 © 210/657-0095  Hax 210/657-0262
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Senate Commiittee on Finance, Interim Report on Wire Transfer Fees

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

During the 79t interim, the Senate Committee on Finance reviewed the available data on
the number and value of wire transfers that occur in Texas, the legality of levying a fee on these
transactions, and feasibility of collecting such a fee and using the fee to fgnd indigent care.

On October 10, 2006, the Committee heard invited and public testimony on these issues.
The Department of Banking and Comptroller of Public Accounts testified on the data available to
each respective agency to assist the Legislature in determining the relevant informaﬁon on the
volume of wire transfers. Commissioner Garcia from Harris County Precinct 2 provided public
testimony on using proceeds from a fee on wire transfers to fund indigent care.

On October 3, 2006, Senator West requested an opinion from the Office of the Attorney
General on the legality of collection and usage of fee revenue. No opinion has been issued by
the Office as of yet.

According to all available data reported to the Committee, the total amount of money
transferred from Texas to Latin America was estimated to be $3,180,000,000 in 2004'. All of
the data provided to the Committee was based on a survey prepared by Bendixen and Associates
for Inter-American Development Bank. On October 18, 2006, Inter-American Development
Bank updated the survey. The new estimate for the amount sent from Texas to Latin America for
2006 was $5,222,OOO,0002. No data was provided to the Committee on the total amount of
money sent to all foreign countries from Texas.

The Comptroller of Public Accounts estimated that a 50 cent fee per wire transfer with a

cap of $5 per transaction would yield roughly $17 million to the State annually once fully

! Inter-American Development Bank. Available at: http://www.iadb.org/exr/remittances/texas.cfm. Accessed
November 20, 2006. _

2 Inter-American Development Bank. Available at:

http://www.iadb.org/mif/remittances/usa/US A.cfm?language=English&ITEM 1 ID=2&ITEM2ID=2&PARID=2&ID
_STATE=TX. Accessed November 20, 2006.
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implemented in 2008°. In addition, the Comptroller estimated that a 10% fee for customers who

did not show proof of legal US residence would generate $90 million in 2008*.

SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE 80TH LEGISLATURE
1. Upon review of available data, the Inter-American Development Bank is sole source
of data to conclude on the amount of money that flows from Texas to foreign
countries through remittances. -
2. No recommendation will be concluded on the feasibility of a pilot program until
receipt of Attorney General Opinion on RQ-0540-GA.
PROCEDURAL BACKGROUND

The Senate Committee on Finance (Committee) was charged with conducting a thorough
and detailed study of the following issue, including state and federal requirements, and preparing
recommendations to address problems or issues that are identified. The Committee met in
accordance with the following interim charge as follows:

Remittance Fees. Determine the number of commercial and consumer transactions,
including wire transfers, that occur in Texas. Determine the amount of monies that are sent
internationally from Texas. Study the feasibility of creating a pilot program in Harris County
that captures a percentage of revenues from such transactions, and request an Opinion from the
Attorney General's Office to pursue these revenues as a potential source of health care funding.

The Committee met pursuant to the aforementioned interim charge in a public hearing in
Austin, Texas, on October 10, 2006, to consider invited testimony provided by the Texas
Department of Banking and the Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts Office. The Committee

solicited public testimony on the interim charge in a public hearing in Austin, Texas, on October

10, 2006.

3 Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts, Testimony to the Senate Committee on Finance
(Austin, TX, October 10, 2005).
* Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts, Letter to Representative Van Arsdale, May 11, 2006.

I-2



Senate Commiittee on Finance. Interim Report on Wire Transfer Fees

The Committee extends its thanks to those who participated in the hearing, and assisted

with or made presentations before the Committee.

BACKGROUND

During the 79" Legislature, Senator West and Representative Luna sponsored SB 1501/
~ HB 2345 which offered the idea of assessing a fee on consumer wire transfers leaving Texas
| with the final destination abroad. The fee would be 50 cents per $100 per transaction with a cap
on the fee of $5 per transaction. Questions were raised on the availability and quality of data to
compile an accurate fiscal note and the legality of assessing a fee on wire transfers. Due to the
limitation of time, SB 1501 was left pending in the Committee on April 18, 2005.

During the interim, the Committee heard invited testimony from the Texas Department of
Banking and Comptroller of Public Accounts. In addition, several interested parties offered
public testimony on the concept of collecting a fee on wire transfers where the revenues from the

fee would assist counties in Texas with funding indigent care.

TRANSACTIONS
The Committee was provided information on the number of transactions that occur in
Texas, the value of transactions that originate in Texas with the final destination abroad and a
comparison of three company's current fee structure on wire transfers. The information was
provided by the Department of Banking and the Comptroller of Public Accounts. The
information provided by the two agencies was based on a survey by Bendixen and Associates

and does not include the 2006 data because the survey was not released until October 13, 2006.
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Below is a chart that summarizes the findings from Bendixen and Associates for the survey

conducted in 2004 and 2006.

Remittances from Texas to Latin America
Source: Inter-American Development Bank®

Year 2006 2004
Total Amount Sent $5,222,000,000 | $3,180,000,000
Number of Latin American adult immigrants 2,832,784 2,547,203
Average Amount sent per Latin American adult immigrant Not Reported $1,248
Percentage of immigrants that send money regularly 47% 43%
Average number of times sent per year 12 12.9
Average amount sent with each remittance $300 $225

Since the Department of Banking does not regulate wire transfer fees in Texas, the
Department contacted five money service businesses (MSB) to inquire about the current fee
structure in place, three MSB's provided the requested information. Fees on these transactions
vary by country of destination and days to delivery. The cost for an individual to send the
average amount as identified by Bendixen and Associates would range from $9.99 to $29.00°.

REVENUES

The Committee was provided three concepts of a fee that could be applied to wire
transfers. Senator West's bill outlined a 50 cent fee per $100 per transaction with a cap at $5 on
all consumer transactions that originate in Texas with the final destination abroad. The 5 year

revenue projection from the Comptroller of Public Accounts is included in the chart below’.

s Inter-Amencan Development Bank, Supra Note 1,2.
Texas Department of Banking, Testimony to the Senate Committee on Finance (Austin, TX, October 10, 2006).
7 Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts , Supra Note 3.
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Fiscal Year Gain/(Loss) in Tax
Revenue
2007 $10,925,000
2008 $16,023,000
2009 $17,304,000
2010 $18,343,000
2011 $19,260,000

On April 21, 2006, Representative Van Arsdale asked the Comptroller to provide his
office with an estimate of revenues from a 10% tax on all international wire transfers where
customers cannot show proof that they are legally present in the United States. The Comptroller

produced the following the figures®:

Fiscal Year Gain/(Loss) in Tax
Revenue
2007 $61,957,000
2008 $89,217,000
2009 $94,571,000
2010 $99,299,000
2011 $103,271,000

In October 2006, the Texas Conservative Coalition Research Institute issued a report
titled "State Approaches to Illegal Immigration". The report laid out the Institute's
recommendation to impose a fee on remittances sent to Latin America from Texas. The revenue
collected from the fee should be deposited into an indigent health care support account. The

institute recommended an 8% fee on the total amount wired on any transaction that originates in

8 Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts , Supra Note 4.

I-5



Senate Committee on Finance. Interim Report on Wire Transfer Fees

Texas with the final destination in Latin America. The report provided no revenue estimates of
this proposal.

As a point of comparison, the Health and Human Services Commission provided
testimony on October 10, 2006, on a separate interim charge that the commission estimates the
cost of uncompensated care to be between $443 million and $2.3 billion annually for the State of

Texas’.

LEGALITY
The Lieutenant Governor charged the committee with requesting an opinion from the
Attorney Generals Office. On October 3, 2006, Senator West requested an opinion. The request
# is RQ-0540-GA. The request was for an opinion on the following issues:

1. Whether the international wire transfer fee, as proposed in S.B. 1501, violates
the Equal Protection Clause of the U.S. Constitution.

2. Whether the international wire transfer, as proposed in S.B. 1501, violates the
foreign commerce clause in the U.S. Constitution Article 1, §8, cl.3.

3. Whether the international wire transfer fee, as proposed in S.B. 1501, is a tax on
international wire transfers rather than a fee.
The Office of Attorney General has 180 days from the receipt (October 10, 2006) of the request

to issue an opinion. To date no opinion has been issued.

FEASIBILITY
The Committee was charged with determining the feasibility of creating a pilot program

in Harris County where the fee collected from international wire transfers would be sent to the

? Health and Human Service Commission, Testimony to the Senate Committee on Finance
(Austin, TX, October 10, 2006).
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county hospital that is responsible for providing indigent care for that county. Public testimony
was provided by Harris County Commissioner - Precinct 2. Commissioner Garcia spoke in
support of Senator West's bill and urged the committee to report favorably on this issue.

The feasibility of creating a pilot program such as the one supported by Commissioner
Garcia is directly linked to the legality of this proposed fee. The feasibility of a pilot program

can not be determined until the Office of Attorney General has issued an opinion on this matter.

RECOMMENDATIONS
The Senate Committee on Finance reports the following to the 80th Legislature to
consider taking appropriate action on the following in regard to wire transfer fees.
1. Upon review of available data, the Inter-American Development Bank is the sole
source of data to conclude on the amount of money that flows from Texas to foreign
countries through remittances.

2. No recommendation will be concluded on the feasibility of a pilot program until
receipt of Attorney General Opinion on RQ-0540-GA.
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The Honorable David Dewhurst
Lieutenant Governor

State of Texas

Capitol Building, Room 2E.13
Austin, Texas 78701

Dear Governor Dewhurst:

The Senate Finance Committee respectfully submits this report regarding the
Committee's Interim Charge #6: Study the method through which fees are collected
under the Driver's Responsibility Program in order to maximize the amount of money for
trauma funding and transportation. Look specifically at collection rates and develop
means to enhance them.

We thank you for providing us the opportunity to address these important issues.

Respectfully submitted,
Senator Stephen ngen, Chair Senator Judith Zaffirini, Vice-Chair
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Senate Committee on Finance, Interim Report on the Driver Responsibility Program

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The Driver Responsibility Program, created by the 78th Legislature, penalizes Texas
drivers who commit specific driving offenses, by requiring that the driver pay a surcharge in
order to retain the privilege of having a driver's license. The Texas Department of Safety
currently administers the program, and the Department has contracted with a vendor to send out
surcharge notices. Once a driver has been assessed a surcharge, statistics show that overall
collection rates for the driver responsibility surcharges have been below expectations. At the end
of fiscal year 2006, the program's overall collection rate is at approximately 28 percent, and the
program's overall compliance rate (full collection plus compliance with installment plans) was
approximately 32 percent. Of all surcharges billed, over 50 percent of surcharge assessments
have led to license suspension rather than payment. The goal of this interim charge is to examine
the issue of Driver Responsibility Program collection rates and make recommendations for

improving driver compliance with payment of assessed surcharges.

SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS FOR THE 80TH LEGISLATURE

1. Due to historically low collection and compliance rates, the legislature should either
overhaul the Driver Responsibility Program to achieve higher collection rates or
discontinue the Driver Responsibility Program in its entirety.

2. In overhauling the Driver Responsibility Program, the legislature should consider making
changes that allow drivers to more easily comply with the Driver Responsibility
Program, while at the same time strengthening penalties for non-compliance with the
program. Possible changes include the following:

a. Amend the Transportation Code to lower the surcharges levied under the Driver
Responsibility Program. Currently, a majority of drivers who receive a surcharge
notice either choose not to pay or are unable to pay the surcharges, resulting in their
driver's licenses being suspended for non-payment of surcharges. Maintaining a
system that leads drivers to consider driving without a valid license a viable option is
contrary to good public policy.

II-1



Senate Committee on Finance, Interim Report on the Driver Responsibility Program

b. Allow the performance of public service as a means to pay off surcharges. This
recommendation would provide an inexpensive option for violators to pay their
penalties and comply with the law.

C. Link the prompt payment of surcharges with the restoration of driving privileges.
The legislature should consider amending the statutes to require a driver to be current
on payment of Driver Responsibility Program surcharges before being issued any
occupational license after a DWI conviction.

d. Provide additional tools for compliance enforcement. The legislature should
consider amending the Transportation Code to allow for additional surcharge
collection incentives that could include the filing of personal property liens and

credit bureau reports, as well as the possibility of suspending professional, hunting or
fishing licenses, on account of non-payment of surcharges.

PROCEDURAL BACKGROUND

The Senate Committee on Finance (Committee) was charged with conducting a thorough
and detailed study of the following issue, including state and federal requirements, and preparing
recommendations to address problems or issues that are identified. The Committee met in
accordance with the following interim charge as follows:

Study the method through which fees are collected under the Driver's Responsibility
Program in order to maximize the amount of money for trauma funding and transportation. Look
specifically at collection rates and develop means to enhance them.

The Committee met pursuant to the aforementioned interim charge in a public hearing in
Austin, Texas, on February 1, 2006, to consider invited testimony provided by the Legislative
Budget Board, the State Auditor's Office, and the Texas Department of Public Safety. The
Committee solicited public testimony on the interim charge in a public hearing in Austin, Texas,

on February 1, 2006. The Committee extends its thanks to those who participated in the hearing,

and assisted with or made presentations before the Committee.
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BACKGROUND

The Driver Responsibility Program was created by the 78th Legislature to encourage
good driving by penalizing drivers who break the law. Under the program, committing or being
convicted of specific offenses can result in a driver having to pay a financial surcharge to retain
a driver's license. Once a driver has been assessed a surcharge, statistics show that overall
collection rates for the driver responsibility surcharges have been below expectations. The
purpose of this interim charge is to explore this issue and address the problem of low collection
rates.

CURRENT PROGRAM
Program Description

The Driver Responsibility Program (DRP) was enacted by House Bill 3588, 78th
Legislature, Regular Session and amended by House Bill 2, 78th Legislature, 3rd Special
Session. The statutory reference for the program is found in Chapter 708, of the Texas
Transportation Code.

Essentially, the Driver Responsibility Program imposes surcharges based on driving
violations. A driver is held responsible to pay a surcharge under two scenarios. Under the first
scenario, a driver is assigned points upon committing a Class C misdemeanor and is assessed a
surcharge if the accrual of those points reaches a certain level. In the second scenario, drivers
who receive a conviction for specific offenses, such as "Driving While Intoxicated" or "No
Motor Vehicle Liability Insurance' is assessed an annual surcharge for three years from the date
of conviction.

The Driver Responsibility Program is administered by the Department of Public Safety

(DPS). The DPS is currently contracted with a third party vendor to process surcharge notices
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and payment collections. The initial program notices were sent out in September 2004, based
upon violations or convictions occurring on or after September 1, 2003. Notices are
subsequently sent monthly.

Driver Responsibility Program surcharges are classified under one of the following four
categories:

1. Points Accumulation: The holder of a Texas driver's license will receive 2 points for a
moving violation or 3 points for a moving violation that results in an accident. Each year
a surcharge is assessed if six or more points is accumulated during the preceding 36
months. The surcharge amount is $100 for the first six points and $25 for each additional
point.

2. Intoxication: The surcharge for a first offense DWI is $1,000. The surcharge for a
second or subsequent DWI conviction is $1,500, and the surcharge is $2,000 for a DWI if
the alcohol concentration is 0.16 or more. The surcharge is levied once a year for three
years.

3. No Insurance/Driving While License Inactivated (DWLI): The annual surcharge for
driving while a license is invalid or without proof of financial responsibility is $250 a
year for three years. »

4. No Driver's License: The surcharge for driving without a license or driving with an
expired license is $100. The surcharge is levied once a year for three years.
Funds Allocation
One percent (1%) of the funds collected under the Driver Responsibility Program are
appropriated to DPS for Program Administration. Forty-nine and one-half percent (49.5%) of
the funds collected are sent to the GR-Dedicated Trauma Facility and EMS Account #5111.
Lastly, 49.5% of the fees collected under the Driver Responsibility Program go to the General
Revenue Fund. The Driver Responsibility statute further specifies that after the total deposits
from the Driver Responsibility Program and the $30 State Traffic Fine into General Revenue
exceed $250 million a year, any additional revenues shall be deposited in the Texas Mobility

Fund #365.
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Collection of Surcharges

Statute allows DPS to enter into a contract with a vendor for the collection of surcharges.
The statute also specifies that vendor compensation for collection may not exceed 30 percent of
the amount of surcharges and related costs collected. If an individual has not paid the surcharge
by the 30th day after notification, the statute specifies that his or her license is automatically
suspended.

A contract was awarded to the Municipal Services Bureau (MSB) on August 26, 2005 for
the collection of surcharges. The contract allows the vendor, Municipal Services Bureau, to
collect 4 percent over the surcharge amount as base compensation. Other vendor compensation
includes fees for phone transactions, credit card transactions, and installment plans.

Surcharges

On September 30, 2004, the vendor began collection of surcharges for the state, and
according to the Texas Department of Public Safety, the following statistics are since the
inception of the Driver Responsibility Program, as of the end of August 2006. There have been
1,511,097 surcharge cases generated by the Driver Responsibility Program. This includes initial
notices, as well as second year surcharge notices. At the end of FY 06, were a total of 819,783
individual drivers who have cases in the Driver Responsibility Program. This represents
approximately 4% of all persons in Texas who are licensed to drive or hold a Texas

Identification Card.

Driver Responsibility Program Cases as of 08/31/06
(Source: Texas Department of Public Safety)

Points Intoxication No Insurance/DWLI No Driver's License | Total

28,333 183,446 904,135 395,183 1,511,097
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Revenues Billed and Collected

The Driver Responsibility Program has generated a total of $478,704,791 in billed

assessments from inception to August 31, 2006. However, as of that date, only $132,848,617 in

surcharges have been collected, for an overall collection rate of approximately 28%. The

majority of assessments were for driving while intoxicated and "no insurance" or "driving while

license inactive" convictions.

Total Fines Levied and Collected as of 08/31/06
(Source: Texas Department of Public Safety)

Points Intoxication No Insurance/DWLI | No Driver's License
Total Fines Levied $3,054,966 | $191,322,900 | $238,459,750 $45,857,175
Total Fines Collected | $1,565,156 | $52,693,830 | $69,962,561 $8,620,797
Total % Collected 51.2% 27.5% 29.3% 18.8%

The graph below demonstrates the growing disparity between the revenues assessed and

collected.

Driver Responsibility Program Revenues Billed and Collected
(Cumulative)

$750,000,000 ¢
|
$500,000,000

$250,000,000 +

(Source: Texas Department of Public Safety)
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The chart below shows the revenues billed and collected during FY06 for the Driver
Responsibility Program. It is important to note that in October 2005, the program sent out
second anniversary notices for all cases created since the inception of the program. Also
important to note is August 2006, when the program sent out second anniversary notices for
unlicensed drivers. The total revenue billed in FY06 was $294,693,900, and revenue collected
was $100,342,413. The significance of comparing the combined collection rates for FY 05 and
FY 06 to the collection rates for FY 06 alone, is that the collection rate is 34 percent for FY 06

alone, a small improvement over the total collection rate for FY 05 and FY06 of 28 percent.

DRP Revenue Billed and Collected

$75,000,000

$50,000,000

@ Billed

$25,000,000 B Collected

$0
6 & & & & & & &
RN SR A L ® W
oo\\ \Q\\’ \(J}\, '\>\ Q\ b\\’ o(}\’ \Q\\

(Source: Texas Department of Public Safety)

Compliance

The graph on the next page illustrates the percentage of compliance for Driver
Responsibility Program cases by category. The greatest level of compliance is for “Points”

assessments (61%), while the lowest is for “No Driver License” assessments (22%). The overall
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program compliance rate as of August 31, 2006, from the beginning of the program, is thirty-

two percent (32%).

Compliance Rates of the Driver Responsibility Program (FY 2005 & 2006)
(Source: Texas Department of Public Safety)

Points | Intoxication | No Insurance/DWLI| No Driver's License | Total
Outstanding 11,143 115,594 586,643 306,329 1,019,709
Complied 17,190 | 67,852 317,492 88,854 491,388
% Complied |[61% | 37% 35% 22% 32%

Compliance Status by Surcharge Notice

The following chart illustrates the number and percentage of surcharge notices that are in
compliance and subsequently the number and percentage of surcharge notices resulting in

suspension as of August 31, 2006.

Compliance and Suspension Status
(Source: Texas Department of Public Safety)

Points Intoxication | No Insurance/ | No Driver's Total
DWLI License
Total Notices 28,333 183,446 904,135 395,183 1,511,097
Notices in Compliance | 17,190 | 67,852 317,492 88,854 491,388
% in Compliance 61% 37% 35% 22.5% 32.5%
Notices in Suspension | 7,135 100,699 494,689 226,360 828,883
% in Suspension 25% 55% 55% 57% 55%

Findings by the State Auditor's Office

Initial implementation of the Driver Responsibility Program began in September 2004,
and in February 2005 the Driver Responsibility Program was audited by the Office of the State
Auditor. The audit report prepared by the State Auditor was released in July 2005. In the report,
"An Audit Report on the Department of Public Safety's Implementation of the Driver
Responsibility Program" - Report Number 05-040-July 2005, the State Auditor's Office

concluded the following:
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"The Department of Public Safety (Department) has not fully implemented the Driver
Responsibility Program (Program), which became effective on September 1, 2003. More than a
year and a half after the Program's effective date, the Department is not assessing and billing all
statutorily required surcharges outlined in Chapter 708 of the Texas Transportation Code. As of
the end of February 2005, it had not assessed and billed at least $25 million."

The audit report also noted:

"Of the amount that had been assessed and billed as of the end of February 2005, only 20 percent
had been collected."

The auditor's office explained the collection rate of 20% in February 2005 in the following
manner:

"The Program was projected to have a collection rate of 66 percent for the first three years.
However, the Department's fiscal analyses for the Program-related bills noted that the projected
collection rate may have been overestimated because it was based on fees that were much lower
than the proposed Program surcharges."

The auditor's office also explained:

"Minimal collection efforts have contributed to the lower-than-projected collection rate. Thirty-
five percent of offender accounts are in compliance, meaning that these offenders have either paid
in full or are current on their installment payments."

Further illustrating their findings, the report identifies:

"Because the Department lacks sufficient monitoring, it cannot provide assurance that the
collections vendor has adequate collection and accounting processes and is depositing all the
collected surcharges into the Treasury. We identified significant weaknesses in the vendor's
collection and accounting processes that increase the risk of errors, theft, and fraud."

The auditor's report also says:

"The Department is currently conducting a criminal investigation into allegations that some
Program funds have been stolen. For the purposes of this report, the amounts allegedly stolen are
not material when compared with the amount assessed and collected. However, this situation
illustrates the risks created by the weaknesses in the vendor's operations."

DPS Compliance with Audit Recommendations

During the February 2006 testimony before the Senate Committee on Finance, Colonel
Davis of the Texas Department of Public Safety, acknowledged in response to the audit, that the

Driver Responsibility Program was not fully implemented at the time of the audit review and that
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the department was fully committed and working to resolve any outstanding items noted in the
audit report.

At the same hearing, Colonel Davis also explained, that in retrospect, the initial estimated
collection ability of the Department for the Driver Responsibility Program was overestimated by
the Department. The initial estimate of a compliance rate of 66% for the program was based on
the Department's experience with collecting the $100 fee charged to reinstate a suspended
license. In contrast, the "Driver Responsibility Fee" charges for no insurance, no driver's license
or DWI are much higher - ranging from $250 to $2500 surcharge each year for 3 years. In the
Colonel's opinion, the higher fine amounts definitely adversely affect compliance with the Driver
Responsibility Program.

As of Fall 2006, DPS has asserted in post hearing follow-up, that programming is
completed and the vendor is now assessing all statutorily required penalties including penalties
assessed to all unlicensed drivers. Additionally, the vendor, Municipal Services Bureau, has
recently completed a business practice manual and has strengthened collection and accounting
processes to address concerns about insufficient monitoring and weaknesses in collection and
accounting processes.

The allegation concerning the theft of funds from the surcharge program was investigated
by the Department. The vendor’s employee was dismissed, and the funds were recovered.
Additional security measures, including camera monitoring, secure access to the money room,
the use of money counting equipment, and a separation of verification processes have been

implemented by the vendor.
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Biennial Revenue Estimates
The following chart illustrates that actual collections, while not reaching the levels
anticipated when the legislation was formulated, are at least reaching and surpassing the

Comptroller's official Biennial Revenue Estimate (BRE).

Driver Responsibility Program Collection Comparison (in millions)
(Source: Texas Department of Public Safety & Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts)
FY 2005 FY 2006 FY 2007
Actual BRE Actual BRE BRE

General Revenue $0.4 $0.4 $49.7 $38.6 $58.97
Trauma Fund #5111 $18.2 $17.8 $48.7 $37.8 $57.8
Mobility Fund $365 $18.2 $17.8 $0 $0 $0
Total 36.8 36.8 98.4 76.4 116.77

DPS Suggestions to Improve Collection Rates
Col. Davis explained during the agency's February 2006 hearing testimony that the

Department was working with the vendor to address the 22% rate of return for non-delivery of
mail, and the vendor is considering upgrading its U.S. Postal Service delivery to "FASTforward" /
to address this high non-delivery rate. In post-hearing follow-up with the Texas Department of
Public Safety, a program director explained that in July 2006, the vendor implemented the
National Change of Address (NCOA) program through the U. S. Postal Service. This service
allows the vendor to immediately obtain a more valid address if one exists. All initial notices are
still mailed to the address on record with the Department as required by statute, but all
subsequent notices are processed through NCOA.

Also suggested by the Colonel was changing the law to require that a "Driver
Responsibility" fine for a DWI conviction be paid before an occupational license is issued. For
persons who are convicted of and suspended for DWI, they must petition a judge to obtain an

occupational license to operate a non-commercial motor vehicle. The judge will authorize the

II-11



Senate Committee on Finance, Interim Report on the Driver Responsibility Program

issuance of the occupational license with the appropriate location and time restrictions, and the

Department will issue the license once notification of the judge’s decision is received.

How Do Other States Collect Driver Responsibility Fees
Michigan - Michigan law is similar to Texas law. In both states, a driver receives a

notice to pay the Driver Responsibility fee, and if the driver fails to pay or to enter into an

installment agreement by the deadline in the notice, driving privileges are suspended until full

payment is made. In both states, once a suspension is in effect, the driver is required to pay a

reinstatement fee before the suspension is lifted. However, unlike the State of Texas, Michigan's

Department of Treasury can take further collection action, including wage levies, income tax

offsets, and levies against bank accounts or other assets.

New Jersey - If a driver does not pay Driver Responsibility surcharges in New Jersey,
the New Jersey Motor Vehicle Commission suspends driving privileges indefinitely and takes
action in State Superior Court. Court action may include securing a lien against the driver's
property or garnishing wages.

RECOMMENDATIONS

The Senate Committee on Finance recommends that the 80th Legislature consider taking
appropriate action to effectuate the following recommendations:

1. Due to historically low collection and compliance rates, the legislature should either
overhaul the Driver Responsibility Program to achieve higher collection rates or
discontinue the Driver Responsibility Program in its entirety.

2. In overhauling the Driver Responsibility Program, the legislature should consider making
changes that allow drivers to more easily comply with the Driver Responsibility

Program, while at the same time strengthening penalties for non-compliance with the
program. Possible changes include the following:
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Amend the Transportation Code to lower the surcharges levied under the Driver
Responsibility Program. Currently, a majority of drivers who receive a surcharge
notice either choose not to pay or are unable to pay the surcharges, resulting in their
driver's licenses being suspended for non-payment of surcharges. Maintaining a
system that leads drivers to consider driving without a valid license a viable option is
contrary to good public policy.

Allow the performance of public service as a means to pay off surcharges. This
recommendation would provide an inexpensive option for violators to pay their
penalties and comply with the law.

Link the prompt payment of surcharges with the restoration of driving privileges.
The legislature should consider amending the statutes to require a driver to be current
on payment of Driver Responsibility Program surcharges before being issued any
occupational license after a DWI conviction.

Provide additional tools for compliance enforcement. The legislature should
consider amending the Transportation Code to allow for additional surcharge
collection incentives that could include the filing of personal property liens and
credit bureau reports, as well as the possibility of suspending professional, hunting or
fishing licenses, on account of non-payment of surcharges.

RESOURCE MATERIALS

Legislative Budget Board, Testimony to the House Committee on Appropriations
(May 9, 2006).

"An Audit Report on the Department of Public Safety's Implementation of the Driver
Responsibility Program," Texas State Auditor's Office, Report Number 05-040, July
2005.

Texas Department of Public Safety, Testimony to the Senate Committee on Finance,
(February 1, 2006).

"Driver Responsibility Program Overview, Week of August 28-September 1, 2006, "
Texas Department of Public Safety.

Michigan Driver Responsibility Program Brochure. Available at
http://www.michigan.gov/driverresponsibility.

New Jersey Motor Vehicle Commission Surcharge Website. Available at
http://www.state.nj.us/mvc/violations/surcharges.htm.
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Senate Committee on Finance, Interim Report on Medicaid Fraud and Hospital Reimbursement

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY
Health and human services expenditures are a large and rapidly-growing aspect of the
Texas state budget, totaling $48.2 billion in All Funds for the 2006-2007 biennium or 35 percent
of all state appropriations. Health care and its associated expenses are also among the largest
drivers in our biennial state budget. The Senate Committee on Finance was given specific
“charges related to health and human services and health care cost-related issues on which to
examine and report. They include:
. Chapter 1: Medicaid Fraud
. Chapter 2: Hospital Reimbursement and Uncompensated Care
This report addresses each of the above-referenced charges and includes
recommendations where improvements can be made. Additionally, appendices are attached to

provide further data when necessary.

Summary of Recommendations to the 80th Legislature

1. Clearly establish the independence of the Office of Inspector General (OIG) by
prohibiting transferability out of OIG's budget, creating a free standing state agency
similar in nature to the State Auditor's Office (SAO) or by providing the funding outside
the purview of the Health and Human Services Commission (HHSC) (budget
independent with administrative cooperation).

2. Provide additional funding to the OIG to address the Medicaid funds at risk that are not
currently being addressed.

3. Implement criminal history background checks for all Medicaid providers. This is a one-
time only check and expense as OIG would be notified by the Department of Public
Safety (DPS) of any future arrests.

4. Implement a new Medicaid hospital reimbursement system based on sound cost
reimbursement principles.

5. The reporting of uncompensated care (defined to include bad debt, charity care and un-
reimbursed care) by Texas hospitals should be consistent for all hospitals and subjected
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to a standard set of adjustments that account for payments to hospitals that are intended to
reimburse uncompensated care.

6. The state should consider all sources of revenue when restructuring the reimbursement
system to better match public money with the money spent for public good. The issue is

not only the value of uncompensated care being provided but also how much cost-
shifting is taking place to pay for the uncompensated care.

PROCEDURAL BACKGROUND
The Senate Committee on Finance (Committee) was charged with conducting a thorough
and detailed study of the following issue, including state and federal requirements, and preparing
recommendations to address problems or issues that were identified. The Committee met in
accordance with the following interim charge as follows:

Review health care funding, focusing on the Medicaid program, Medicare Part D,
hospital reimbursements and trauma and indigent care.

The Committee met pursuant to the aforementioned interim charge in public hearings in
Austin, Texas on January 18, 2006, February 22, 2006 and again on October 10, 2006 to
consider invited testimony provided by HHSC. The Committee solicited public testimony on the
interim charge in a public hearing in Austin, Texas, on October 10, 2006. The Committee
extends its thanks to those who participated in the hearing and assisted with or made

presentations before the Committee.

CHAPTER 1: MEDICAID FRAUD
BACKGROUND
Health and human services are a significant and growing portion of the Texas state
budget with health care funding intertwined into numerous programs. Appropriations for the

health and human services functions for the 2006-07 biennium total $48.2 billion in All Funds or
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35 percent of all state appropriations." The United States Government Accountability Office
(GAO) estimates the amount of Medicaid fraud, waste, and abuse to be between 10 and 17
percent, which totals between $4 and $8 billion in Texas. Texas Inspector General Brian Flood
explained how the GAO arrived at the 10-17% figure. "Approximately ten percent is the
conservative percentage assigned to actual fraud that falls within state and federal definitions.
An additional four percent is estimated to be abuse and waste caused by policy violations and
documentation errors. Lastly, three percent is estimated to be the direct result of state policies
that unintentionally allow abuse and fraud." > The issue of Medicaid fraud was brought to the
attention of the Senate Finance Committee in October 2005 in a letter by Harris County Grand

Jury Foreman, Trisha S. Pollard.?

CURRENT SYSTEM
In retrospect, the 78 Legislature (2003) was visionary when it created the semi-
independent Office of the Inspector General (OIG) within the Health and Human Services
Commission (HHSC) to recover funds lost to waste, abuse, and fraud for Medicaid and other
federally funded programs. In FY 04-05, OIG in cooperation with the Office of the Attorney
General (OAG), recovered $791,144,589 and cost avoided $751,999,121.* However, this is still
only a fraction of the estimated $4-$8 billion currently at risk in Texas. Also, the OIG

coordinates the referral of criminal cases to the OAG.

! Fiscal Size-Up: 2006-07 Biennium, Legislative Budget Board, December 2005

2 Brian G. Flood, Inspector General, Texas Health and Human Services Commission, September 2006

3T. Pollard, letter, October 28, 2005

* Semi-Annual Report, Office of Inspector General, September 2004, and Semi-Annual Report, Office of Inspector
General, September 2005
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THE OFFICE OF THE ATTORNEY GENERAL (OAG)

Although the OAG and OIG share responsibility for the prevention, detection, and
investigation of fraud in the Medicaid program, their functions are separate and distinct.
Generally, the OAG's function is specific to criminal investigative and enforcement activities
while the OIG's function is specific to administrative investigative and enforcement activities.

The OAG is authorized via federal grant to operate the State Medicaid Fraud Control
Unit (MFCU) to conduct criminal investigations of allegations of fraud, physical abuse, and
criminal neglect by Medicaid healthcare providers. A MFCU must be separat<ns1:XMLFault xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat"><ns1:faultstring xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat">java.lang.OutOfMemoryError: Java heap space</ns1:faultstring></ns1:XMLFault>